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Response from Children in Scotland to the call for evidence on the Public Bodies (Joint Working) (Scotland) Bill
1. Do you agree with the general principles of the Bill and its provisions?
Children in Scotland welcomes the opportunity to submit evidence to the Committee on this Bill which provides the framework to integrate health and social care services. The intention to provide a legal underpinning for integration and working together is welcomed, and has the potential to create more accessible services and clarity for service users.

The Bill itself does not refer to the principles which are detailed in the policy memorandum  - it is very much a technical document setting out how arrangements for integration can be made. This is understandable but it should be possible to include more of the spirit and intentions at the start of the Bill, as has been achieved with the general principles at the start of the recent Social Care (Self-directed Support) (Scotland) Act.
Structural reorganisation is not the only element of ensuring successful health and social care integration – we would welcome further information on a ‘route map’ to integration incorporating partnership working to accompany the structural reorganisation provisions.
2. To what extent do you believe that the approach being proposed in the Bill will achieve its stated policy objectives?
The Bill is largely focused on structural reorganisation which will not automatically lead to the stated policy objectives  - this needs to be combined with partnership working (including the third sector) and person centered principles. Successful integration will also require culture change for health and social care services, effective engagement with children, young people and families and also sound communication of information in accessible formats throughout the planning, implementation and evaluation stages.
3. Please indicate which, if any, aspects of the Bill’s policy objectives you would consider as key strengths
The intent and legislative provisions for integrating health and social care services are welcomed, but as noted above and below could be strengthed. The development of the national health and wellbeing outcomes will be key in this process, and the third sector and service users should have a voice where possible in shaping these.
4. Please provide details of any areas in which you feel the Bill’s provisions could be strengthened
The people who use health and social care services, where they wish to, should have a recognised voice in the process. There is a concern that the Bill currently states that third sector providers of health and social care services, should be consulted and engaged with, but they may not have a role in eg signing off integration plans, or voting on proposals. This might include those who may not consider themselves ‘providers’ but who contribute considerably to meeting individual and community needs and towards achieving positive health and wellbeing outcomes.

This Bill makes no mention of the processes that will apply for those who access health and social care services – and this will hopefully be addressed in guidance/secondary legislation. There is, for example, no equivalent of the ‘named person’ (as contained in Getting it Right for Every Child and the Children and Young People Bill) – or a central point of contact for service users. The Bill mentions scrutiny of new bodies and arrangements but there is no mention of how service users will be able to raise concerns or provide feedback under new arrangements. 

We would also welcome clarity on how this Bill will link to existing legislation such as the Social Care (Self-directed Support) (Scotland) Act and the possible complexities integrated social care services may introduce for service users, carers and families, particularly with regard to transitioning from children’s to adult services.
The policy memorandum to the Bill states that integration should include adult health and social care services at a minimum, and that local partners should decide whether other functions should also be integrated. It is our understanding that a number of areas will choose to integrate children’s health and social care services. An enquiry by the Joint Improvement Team (2013)
 found that 4 partnerships intend including aspects of children’s services and 6 are actively considering this. A survey of Children in Scotland members showed mixed knowledge as to whether this was being planned in their area or whether some children’s services were already integrated. There was enthusiasm for more information on this topic.
This has the potential to create a mixed, and potentially confusing picture across the country where some services are integrated in one area but not in another. More emphasis on integration beyond adult health and social care is required in the Bill or accompanying documents.
We would also encourage the Health and Sport Committee to communicate with the Parliaments Education and Culture Committee who will be considering the Children and Young People Bill, which will likely work its way through Parliament at the same time as the Public Bodies Bill. 

The Children and Young People Bill makes a number of provisions in relation to Getting it Right for Every Child and joint working which may have implications for any integrated health and social care services. These include:

· Requiring local authorities and health boards to develop joint children’s services plans

· Require a ‘child’s plan’ where targeted intervention is necessary

· Creating a statutory definition of wellbeing

· The requirement for each child to have a ‘named person’ (for under 5’s this will likely be a health visitor and for school aged children a teacher or head teacher).
The Bill will also require Scottish Ministers and public bodies (including local authorities and health boards) to issue reports showing how they have taken the UNCRC into account.
5. What are the efficiencies and benefits that you anticipate will arise for your organisation from the delivery of integration plans?
Children in Scotland has members from both statutory and non-statutory services and we believe both have a key role to play in the successful integration of health and social care services. The third sector is a key partner in service delivery and its involvement in the design and delivery of integration plans could lead to improved integration beyond just greater partnership working between health boards and local authorities.
It may be beneficial to the Committee to consider taking oral evidence from representatives from non-statutory or voluntary services (local and national) during stage 1 consideration of the Bill to discuss issues such as the involvement of the third sector in design and delivery, and the implications where services (eg children’s) are integrated in one area but not another. Children in Scotland is a member of Voluntary Health Scotland who have held a number of events to consider these issues.
6. What effect do you anticipate integration plans will have on outcomes for those receiving services?
Children in Scotland welcomes the intent to extend integration of health and social care services beyond older people’s services as the original intention seemed to be. The responses received to the initial consultation suggested that an arbitrary point or age at which integration begins to apply (eg age 65) would not be helpful. We would be concerned that where only adult health and social services were integrated there would be issues in transitioning from children’s to adult services. Transitions are a key concern in many policy areas affecting children and young people including education, health and social care. There may also be implications if some parts of Scotland choose to integrate these children’s services and others do not. Transitions need to be more overtly addressed in the Bill and accompanying documents. The policy memorandum also states that other services such as housing could be integrated in future – it would be useful to have some sort of estimate of what the proposed timescale or intention for future integration is.

Stakeholders in the integration process will require effective information, communications and guidance to ensure good outcomes for service users – particularly those with additional support needs using health and social care services.
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Children in Scotland is the national umbrella agency for organisations and professionals working with and for children, young people and their families. It exists to identify and promote the interests of children and their families and to ensure that policies and services and other provisions are of the highest possible quality and are able to meet the needs of a diverse society. Children in Scotland represents more than 400 members, including most of Scottish local authorities, all major voluntary, statutory and private children’s agencies, professional organisations, as well as many other smaller community groups and children’s services. It is linked with similar agencies in other parts of the UK and Europe.  





The work of Children in Scotland encompasses extensive information, policy, research and practice development programmes.  The agency works closely with MSPs, the Scottish Government, local authorities and practitioners. It also services groups such as the Cross Party Parliamentary Group on Children and Young People (with YouthLink Scotland). In addition, Children in Scotland hosts Enquire - the national advice service for additional support for learning, and Resolve: ASL, Scotland’s largest independent education mediation service.
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